
Minutes of the 2007 Annual General Meeting of Chorleywood Cricket Club held at 8PM on Thursday 8th November 2007


Present: Owen Edis, Patrick Ryan, Nigel Tyler, Rob Dunstone, Mike Reeve, Martin Tyler, Freddie Dare, David Brabham, David Webb, Jane Spurr, Helen Smithson, Paul Graver, Jonathan Lyons, Derek Hussey, Peter Smithson, Neil Ret, Denys Downing, Andy Orange, Steve Dunning, Ben Brooks, Paul Bradley, Simon Dare, Geoff Seaholme, Alex Hodgkinson, Chris Tweedie (25)

1. Apologies for Absence
Nigel Rothband, John Jenkins, Brian Mulholland, Russell Hodgkinson, Jean Matten, John Hobson, Jean Marshall, Joy King, John Watkiss, Duncan Watson, Matt Watson, Nick Rice, Alan Tweedie, Tim Thomas, Neil Royden, Steve Toms, Paul Downing, Bill Finch, Andy Lowe, Danny Tipping, Tristan Tipping, Gary Proctor, Robin Webb, Mike Norris, John Ayres

2. Approval of minutes of 2006 AGM (issued shortly after meeting) and issues arising. 

 - Feedback on Family Membership and split VP proposals from last AGM
Chris informed the meeting that the Management Committee had had considerable discussion about family memberships but had shelved any proposals at this time. There is an intention to re-visit the question next year especially in relation to encouraging membership by Colts parents.

The question of two types of Honorary members will be addressed later in the agenda relating to changes in the Constitution.

No other comments were received and it was agreed they could be signed by the Chairman as a faithful record.


2007


3. Chairmans report on the year
Chris summed up a successful year.


4. Hon. Treasurer's report for financial year ending 30th September 2007
 Peter reported a healthy situation thanks largely to some significant donations, including our sponsor John Roberts. Our development fund in the Building Society had risen significantly by almost £10,000 as a result. The operating profit for the year was £2-3K.  He noted the larger number of Colts than Players accounting for 58% of subscription income. A member asked about the high administration costs compared with the previous year. This is largely postage and copying from communications made both within the club and with the local community in relation to the ground repositioning.  Where possible we want to place more information on the website and communicate more by email.

With large expenditures expected on the ground and pavilion in next few years we shall be looking outside for substantial grants. 

Denys complimented Peter on his excellent presentation and proposed that his accounts be accepted, seconded by David Brabham and all agreed. A copy is available for inspection in the Clubroom.

5. 2007 Seasons short summary reports 

· Saturday 1st XI Captains report

· Saturday 2nd XI 

· Saturday 3rd XI 

· Sunday 1st XI 

· Sunday 2nd XI

All reports are attached. There was no 3rd XI report given.


6. Colt's Secretarys report
Attached



2008


7.  Proposed changes to the Management Structure and Organisation
Owen Edis gave a presentation on the long term Club objectives and 12-month development plan needed in preparing for Clubmark accreditation. This, together with cutting back on some of the tasks normally performed by long standing members, has prompted a rethink of how we organise and structure the Club for the future. The slides used are available in the Clubroom.


Basically the concept is to focus on distributed leadership, with many members taking on little tasks, coordinated within Action Groups, to make the Club run smoothly.  An expanded organisation was presented to accommodate many more members doing small tasks.  Denys pointed out that with the growth in the Club, and the investments we would be making in the next few years, required us to become a more professional organisation.  Owen handed out information about vacancies in the new structure and some role definitions and asked for members to come forward to support the approach.


Adoption of the new organisation was proposed by Jon Lyons and seconded by Denys Downing and all were in favour of giving it a try.

8. Proposed changes to the Constitution 
The following changes to the Constitution were presented.  It was proposed that they be adopted by Dave Brabham and seconded by Nigel Tyler.. All were in favour.

Para 2. Aims and Objectives (New)

· The Club aims to be child-friendly and to provide a safe and effective environment for young players.  To this end the Club has adopted the ECB Policy “Safe Hands – Welfare of Young People in Cricket”


3 Membership (modification)

· HONORARY MEMBERS shall be people having substantial interest in and/or connections with the Club.  Examples are the Club Sponsors, Local Dignatories etc. They shall be elected by the members at the AGM

4. Membership Subscription (Modification)

· Subscriptions shall become payable on or before May 1st each year and a member shall not be entitled to any of the privileges of membership unless his/her subscription is paid by May 31st.  The Executive Committee shall have the power to make exceptions to this rule in special cases. The amount of the annual subscription for all members shall be determined each year at the Annual General Meeting (AGM).


6. Committee (Modification)

· The Club shall be managed through an Executive Committee consisting of the Club Chairman, Club Treasurer, Club Secretary, Welfare Officer, Colts Chairman, and the Coordinating Chairmen of the Action groups.


· Any Action Group member shall be invited to attend the Executive Committee for particular issues of importance to the Club.  Depending on how enduring the issue is, they shall either be co-opted or make several guest appearances.

8. Annual General Meetings (Modification)

· Election of President, Members of the Executive Committee, Patrons, Vice Presidents and Honorary Members shall take place at the AGM


· Team Captains shall be elected by the Players Action Group and confirmed with the Executive Committee



9. Election of President
Denys Downing was unanimously elected after he was proposed by Derek Hussey and seconded by Neil Ret.


10. Election of Members of the Executive Committee


	Position
	Candidates
	Proposer
	Seconder

	Club Chairman
	Owen Edis
	Brian Mulholland
	Simon Dare

	Club Secretary
	Jane Spurr
	Brian Mulholland
	Owen Edis

	Club Treasurer
	Peter Smithson
	Owen Edis
	Denys Downing

	Colts Chairman
	Patrick Ryan
	Chris Tweedie
	Steve Dunning

	Welfare Officer
	Helen Smithson
	Brian Mulholland
	Jane Spurr

	Chairman of Cricket
	Simon Dare
	Owen Edis
	Patrick Ryan

	Chairman of Facilities Operations
	Vacancy
	
	

	Chairman of Membership Operations
	Brian Mulholland
	Owen Edis
	Derek Hussey

	Chairman of Club Development and Funding
	Vacancy
	
	


All were in favour of the proposed candidates





11. Election of Patrons and Vice Presidents and Honorary Members
Several long serving members were to be proposed for honours.  This led members to question the criteria for Patrons, Vice Presidents and Honorary Members. They are best summarised from the Constitution definitions.
Patrons: shall be honorary life members who have rendered exceptional and long service to the Club
Vice Presidents: shall be honorary members who have given much valuable service to the Club
Honorary Members: shall be people having substantial interest in and/or connections with the Club, such as Club Sponsors, local dignatories etc.

None of the honorary positions are required to make a subscription but can and do make discretionary donations.

Following this clarification the following were proposed:

Nick Rice proposed by Denys Downing and seconded by David Webb was unanimously elected as a Patron for exceptional dedicated service to the Club for over 33 years.

Chris Tweedie proposed by Owen Edis and seconded by Patrick Ryan was unanimously elected as a Vice President for many years of service from Club Captain to Club Chairman.
Brian Mulholland proposed by Owen Edis and seconded by Jane Spurr was unanimously elected as a Vice President for many years of dedicated service as Colts Secretary, Treasurer and Publicity Secretary (51 Newsletters)
Paul Loft proposed by Brian Mulholland and seconded by Ben Brooks was unanimously elected as a Vice President for his contribution in captaining the second XI over several years, running the 50 Club and at the same time travelling long distances to support the Club.
John McAteer proposed by Patrick Ryan and seconded by Neil Ret was duly elected as an Honorary Member for his substantial sponsorship from John Roberts
David Gauke, our locally resident MP, proposed by Owen Edis and seconded by Denys Downing was duly elected as an Honorary Member for his interest in the Club and support he is prepared to give in relation to securing the future of cricket on the Common.

Existing VPs were re-elected en bloc being proposed by Denys Downing and seconded by Steve Dunning. Some of the VPs will be reassigned the Honorary Members category.

12. Proposed annual subscriptions for 2008
The Treasurer proposed that we keep subscriptions the same as last year but with a further proposal that players can pay by monthly Standing Order starting January 2008.

Senior Players:

 £160 or £130 if paid before 31st May –  by cheque, bank transfer or £11 per month Standing Order starting January 2008

Players under 22 and Colts £45  - by cheque, bank transfer or Standing Order for full amount on May 1st
Social Members (incl. 4 games) £30 – payment as above

Friends of the Club £15 – payment as above

Simon Dare raised a concern about the 4 game limit on Social Members. It did not seem fair that for the 5th game the subscription should jump another £130. Chris asked the new Committee to examine alternative approaches in time for next season.

Otherwise the above proposals were unanimously agreed after being proposed by Ben Brooks and seconded by Steve Dunning.  

 
 13. Any Other Business


It was proposed that the Constitution goes on the web site so that it can be appropriately referred to on the Members Application Form. All agreed. Rob Dunstone also suggested that it should be posted on the Noticeboard. All agreed. It could also go in the fixture booklet.

David Webb notified the meeting of an Umpires Course starting on November15th at Abbots Langley. Our development plan calls for more umpires. Apparently Nick Rice was thinking of attending. Paul Graver is also running a course early in the New Year.

Simon Dare presented Jane Spurr with ‘The Clubman of the Year Award’ as she would not be present at the Players Awards dinner. Simon summed up Janes outstanding contribution this year.  She has helped us achieve Clubmark accreditation and organised quiz nights that have helped to swell our Development funds. Jane was given a prolonged ovation for her efforts and for being a deserving winner of this prestigious award.

Written by Hon. Secretary

Approved by Chairman

 Saturday 1st XI report

League Record:

Played 16

Won 10

Draw 2

Lost 4

Friendlies

Played 3

Won 2

Lost 1

This season was a wonderful year in which the team built on the shoots of recovery that we saw last year. It saw the continued development of the young colts and the return of some senior players combine to achieve some excellent results and I hope lay the foundation for some excellent years ahead.

A good thumping of local rivals Chenies (a torrid spell of fast bowling from Ryan Hodgkinson, who returned figures of 4-29 being the highlight – not!) provided a perfect warm-up for the year, but despite this the team started the year nervously with a crucial dropped catch from the skipper proving pivotal against Bishop’s Stortford in the first league game as we lost in the final over. A 100 run against Dunstable broke the league win drought and was followed by a very impressive win against Harpenden in which Alex Hodgkinson and Matt Watson shared a 170 run opening partnership, a 4 wicket win against Botany Bay and an 8 wicket win against Ickleford – on a rather wet day where only 2 games were played in the county!

There then followed some mid-season nerves as on 3 occasions the side lost to promotion rivals in narrow finishes – twice losing by one wicket and once by 10 runs. These results were punctuated by a draw against Wheathampstead and a win against Waltham Cross Rosedale. In truth the losses were probably borne of a lack of conviction from both the skipper in some overly defensive decisions and some of the team who were not experienced in coming out on top in close finishes over the last few years. It should be noted that this was despite some excellent bowling from Duncan and Matt Watson and was supported by some exceptional fielding.

However, the reply from the team was amazing. Knowing that in order to be in chance with promotion the team could not afford dropped points, the side responded with 5 straight wins. This was particularly impressive given that on each occasion this was achieved by bowling the side out and that this was done on 3 occasions without top wicket taker Duncan Watson. Such was the quality of the reply the side secured promotion with a game to spare – a fact relayed to me on my stag do! Apologies everyone! What’s more a new strength in depth was shown by runs being scored by several players during this period and not an over-reliance on one or two players, which has been case for the last couple of years.

There were some great performances this year, but I would like to mention Duncan and Matthew Watson for an incredible contribution, Lyndon Ryan for some outstanding bowling which belied his tender years and the whole team for a level of fielding that I personally believe the side has not seen since I have been at the club.

I will not lie that it has been a challenging 4 years as a captain but I step down as 1st team captain with a strong sense that the club is in rude health both on and off the pitch. There are a number of people responsible for this and I would like to thank some of them who have helped me:

Patrick Ryan and Simon Dare for some incredible work with the colts, which the senior teams is beginning to bear the fruits of. It is the challenge for the future to enhance this link.

Brian Mulholland for his support throughout my captaincy both in an outside of the scorebox!

Nick Rice for his tireless work at the club and weekly phonecall of advice (I apologise for never answering your calls on Friday afternoon!).

Steve Toms for his work this year on the coaching front and helping me set a structure around nets and match days.

Finally, I would like to thank David Webb and Paul Graver, without whom simply the team would not have been promoted. I thank them for umpiring, helping Brian and I organise an umpiring rota, and also putting us in touch with Tony Stopford, Marcus Calthrup and David Clemas who along with Rob Moore, John Watkiss and Nick Rice were our umpires – thanks to them all.

Finally, my memorable moments of the year:

1. Tom Smithson’s diving catch on the boundary against Sawbridgeworth

2. Matt Watson’s 3 wicket maiden when the oppo required 6 of the over to win

3. Andy Orange’s attempts to tell me the score in the promotion decider from a hole behind on a gold course in Edinburgh.

Chorleywood Saturday 2nd XI – 2007 Review

2007 proved to be an excellent season for the Saturday League 2nd XI with the Division 6 title being secured on the final day of the season. The team played 15 out of a possible 19 games (four being rained off), winning 11, drawing two and losing two. On the face of it therefore it would seem that the season was a comfortable cruise towards promotion – it was in fact the exact opposite. The early part of the season saw the usual variable availability as well as some very wet weather which seemed to go against us in most cases. Mid table mediocrity beckoned particularly after a loss to Berhamstead in late July (note to self – don’t run two to the road when batting well and looking set for a win). The final series of games looked daunting with most of the top teams lying in wait and holding a large point’s advantage. The team responded strongly to this challenge playing some excellent cricket and winning the final six games of the season – the highlight clearly being a final day victory over Parkfield and the news later that night that we had won the league.

On the batting front Simon Dare (367 runs @ 52), Ben Brooks (472 runs @ 47), Jon Lyons (260 runs @ 37) and Jeff ODwyer (288 runs @ 26) provided the bulk of the runs although Tom Smithson (122 @ 24) and Freddie Dare (120 runs @ 15) also made valuable contributions.

The bowling was strong across the board with the ageless Russell Hodgkinson leading the way with 26 wickets, Peter Dunning 20, Mick Rose 18, Gary Proctor 17, Mike Dunning 12 and Will Pendered and Chas Stanway both finishing with 10 wickets apiece. Of particular note was the blend of experience and youth and it was a pleasure to see the emergence of Peter Dunning who had a tremendous season. 

The fielding was excellent with Freddie Dare and Jon Lyons keeping very tidily, Jeff O’Dwyer showing remarkable hands at first slip and Peter Dunning, Mike Dunning, Tom Smithson and Johnny Rice all showing tremendous fielding ability. It is no coincidence that the increasing competition for places in the team and the effort put into nets on a Tuesday night resulted in a high standard of cricket being played. 

On a slightly different note, it was also a pleasure to welcome back Jeff O’Dwyer from a period abroad and Chas Stanway who joined the club this year – both brought a tremendous spirit to the team and performed excellently.

I have some thank you’s to make, in particular to Jon Lyons and Simon Dare – both stepped in and skippered when I was unavailable and both were pillars of support throughout the season – thank you.

I would also like to thank the additional members of our team – JJ, Steve Ord, John Watkiss, Rob Moore and Neil Royden who all committed tremendous amounts of time to scoring and umpiring. They enhance our games with their presence and are a pleasure to have around. To finish the season the season with two scorers at Parkfield, one scoring and other purchasing drinks and providing commentary on the game (I leave the identity of the latter to you to establish) was a symbol of the spirit which travelled with the team throughout the season. I wanted us to play attractive, competitive cricket whilst not forgetting that this is supposed to be fun and somewhere within these games should be room for some banter, some beer and some good times with friends, family and opponents alike – I hope that we achieved that mix this year and look forward to 2008.

Sunday 1st XI Chess Valley League 2007

The Sunday league is a strange phenomenon for Chorleywood, we take it seriously and want to win but never actually want to be promoted to the top division as previous experience has shown us it isn’t pleasant up there!

The 2007 season therefore was a strange one for us as going into the last game against Chipperfield we could still get both relegated or promoted depending on ours and other results, so we had no choice but to try and win!  Win we did, albeit against a Chippo side who clearly thought they could get some points for a draw, and with other results going the way they did, we ended up in third place and gaining promotion to the top division for next season.

Our record in the league read 4 wins (one of which was a last minute walkover when the Barnet skippers’ father died the day before the game), 3 losses and  2 games rained off.  Two of our wins came against the then league leaders, firstly against Hanwell which we won by 18 runs thanks to a combined mid innings spell from Mike Dunning and Matt Watson of 6-50 off 20 overs, and secondly against Edmonton in our penultimate game thanks to the best opening spell of the season from Neil Ret, getting rid of the top three in very quick succession and then a prefectly timed innings of 80 not out from Mat Cullen to give us a five wicket win with an over to spare.

We actually could have done better in the league than we did, losing narrowly and naiively to Harrow having bowled them out for 96 and falling 10 runs short in reply, and also having Tring Park seven down defending a meagre 143 – although with Bucks skipper Paul Atkins coming in at eight there is a suspiscion they may have tinkered with their batting order!

As far as the stats are concerned, Neil Ret led the bowling averages with 12 wickets at 11.67 and bowling superbly all season often with no luck at all.  The batting was rather more evenly spread with Nigel Rothband topping the runs aggregate with 126 runs at 31.5 and James Rose topping the averages with 109 runs at an average of …. 109!

Aside from the league we made it through to the quarter finals of the County Cup with a very good team win against Hatch End followed by Johnny Rice beating Sandridge on the worst pitch we played on all season before we collapsed against Clarendon having bowled them out for 117 in the quarters.

Other highlights which stayed in the Watford Observer honours box most of the season were Dave Brabhams 7-16 against OMT’s and Nigel Rothbands club record 158no against The Stage in the friendlies at the start of the season. Neil Rets 26 wickets and Tom Smithsons 387 runs were the overall season leading aggregates in the Sunday 1’s.

Sunday 2nd Team Report 2007

Our aims at the beginning of the season were to:

1. Provide cricket on every Sunday (friendlies & league dates)

2. Provide opportunity for younger players replacing the JDD team

3. Win our Div 2A league

4. Enjoy ourselves

On 1, we were successful in putting out teams every Sunday, winning 8, drawing 0, losing 5 with 4 cancellations.

On 2, 40 players represented the Sunday 2’s, including 19 under 19’s with 4 juniors in the top 5 of the batting averages and 3 juniors taking the most wickets.

On 3, we failed to top the division having won all bar the last game which we lost on the last ball.

On 4, we had a great time and enjoyed celebrating the highlights of the season which included centuries from Johnny Rice, James Rose, Mick Reeve and Simon Dare, excellent bowling from Robbie Marsh (15 at 8.5), Andrew Dunning (15 at 16.9) and Pete Dunning (14 at 11.29)

Overall we scored 1000 more runs then we conceded and took 111 wickets having lost only 99, a successful season and this was due to the support I received from Nigel Tyler and Helen Smithson for which I am very grateful.

Freddie Dare


CWCC Colts Report for 2007
It has been a difficult year for the Colts due to the poor weather throughout their season. Sadly we lost 30% of our matches to bad weather and as the matches never get rescheduled the loss of is deeply felt by the boys as they do not get that many fixtures. Having said that, we were able to put in some great performances this year throughout the age groups, I was particularly pleased that we managed to field two teams at the county finals this year ( the U10s and the U11s ) at Haileybury College with the U11s finishing as County Runners Up after narrowly loosing in the last over.  
In the Senior teams we have had a minimum of 18 - under 18s playing every week at the club on a Saturday spread over 3 teams out of 33 players - that shows fantastic integration of colts into the senior sides. We all know how important the youth policy is at this Club we are very pleased that there will be an adult Saturday fourth team enabling us to play more more youngsters next year, we see no reason why 12, 13 and 14 year olds cannot play the adult game and will continue to actively encourage this. 
A special mention must go to the boys that were playing representative cricket this year. They have done well to get into the various squads on merit and have done extremely well to get picked for matches. We as a Club are pleased that we have so many involved in the District and Sub-County squads however, we must strive to improve our players for them to get picked for the full county teams.
Special praise must go to Freddie Dare at 18 for achieving a Level 2 coaching qualification and to Tom Smithson and Peter Dunning for getting their Level 1 Awards. We will encourage more young layers to achieve these qualifications.
I thank all of the the Managers and Coaches of the Colts who have worked the boys during the winter Nets and the Summer Practice. I thank Matt Watson for heading up the Winter Nets this year - I understand he is happy to do this again starting in February which is good news. Matt also introduced our first Colts Academy of Excellence during the school holidays, this proved successful despite the appalling weather, we aim to conitnue this for the younger age groups next year.
We are pleased that next year we will fulfill our JDD fixtures, this year not a single JDD match was played due to lack of senior players to run the teams, it was badly missed by the U13s to U15s looking forward to their first opportunity in playing the longer format game.
Lastly, we are creaking on Sunday mornings due to a lack of space for the numbers we are working with, we are considering ways of giving our young players additional training facilities and possibly weekend matches at nearby venues. Clearly this may come at a cost but we have to explore these options. 
Patrick Ryan
Colts Secretary
